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Second submission to the Senate Select Committee on Medicare





Dear Mr Curtis





Thank you for your invitation to submit to the re-established Senate Committee on Medicare.  





While the Australian Greens appreciate that the government has re-considered its original proposals ('A Fairer Medicare') in the light of community concerns, we do not believe the new proposals ('Medicare Plus') adequately address the concerns that we have raised in our previous submission.





The Greens remain committed to the measures outlined in our previous submission, including:


measures to support universal bulkbilling


measures to support the further integration of GPs in the broader community based health care system


an end to the inequitable and inefficient Private Health Insurance Rebate


a publicly funded dental care program


increased support for indigenous health, mental health and community based health care services





More detailed responses addressing the Committee's Terms of Reference for the second enquiry are below.





(i) the government's proposed amendments to the Health Legislation Amendment (Medicare and Private Health Insurance) Bill 2003





The government amendments are intended to:


enable “safety-net” payments of 80% of out of pocket expenses for out of  hospital expenses for concession card holders and families receiving Family Tax Benefit (A) once they have reached a threshold of $500 per annum; and


enable similar payments for other Australians once they have reached a threshold of $1000 per annum.





The Senate Select Committee has previously recommended rejecting two safety nets – one for concession card holders and one for everyone else. This revised package continues this unequal treatment.





Safety nets can also be eroded over time. 





The government proposes to increase the rebate for children under 16 and concession holders by $5, at the same time it is proposing the safety net measures.  The likely impact of this will be inflationary.  GPs will be receiving an increase in the rebate for these groups but they will also be aware that the government will pick up 80% of costs above the thresh-hold. This may well undercut any impact of the $5.00 increase on bulkbilling, or add an extra discretionary element as GPs may make decisions about which children (that is, which families) they will or will not bulkbill on the assumption of the safety net being available. This discretionary element has consistently been identified as problematic.





The safety nets are also inequitable. People with high health needs and low incomes face high payments before they receive any government assistance. For example:





A self-funded retiree couple of pension age, earning up to $80,000 pa is eligible for a health care card and will qualify for the $500 safety net but a working couple without children earning up to $80,000 combined gross annual income will have to spend $1,000.





A couple with three children under 18 years, earning up to $99,572 combined gross annual income will qualify for the $500 safety net. 





An individual working full-time earning $35,000 and who has a chronic medical condition will have to spend $1,000 but a self-funded retiree of pension age earning up to $50,000 pa will qualify for the $500 safety net.


 


The Victorian Medicare Action Group estimates that only 200,000 people in families across Australia will accrue enough out-of-pocket expenses to qualify for the safety net, out of a population of 20 million. Moreover, the safety net requires people to keep detailed records, which is particularly difficult for people who are grappling with chronic ill-health, mental illness or complex psycho-social problem.  The most disadvantaged people in health terms are often the least able to lead highly organized lives.





(ii) the government's proposed increase to the Medicare rebate for concession card holders and children under 16 years of age





It is generally agreed that these measures will have little impact on the bulkbilling rates, in the absence of any incentives for universal bulkbilling (the Greens’ alternative) or even target rates of bulkbilling.  Children and concession card holders are the most likely groups to be bulkbilled already, and where GPs are not bulkbilling these groups, they are likely to be charging more than five dollars above the scheduled fee. In the absence of targets, the most likely impact will be to introduce a discretionary impact in GPs bulkbilling practices, encouraging a two-tier approach to health care.





The Greens have consistently stated that our preferred alternative is an across the board increase of $5.00 in the rebate, accompanied by whole of practice incentives for universal bulkbilling, and we continue to recommend this approach as the most effective, and cost-effective, way to encourage bulkbilling.





(iii) the government's proposed workforce measures including the recruitment of overseas doctors





The Greens believe that overseas trained doctors play a vital role in Australia – they have been critical in rural and regional areas – but we should not rely on them in the long term to the extent that we do because their own communities need them. 





We also believe the government should make higher education, including medical and allied health education, more available to all members of the community, particularly students from rural, regional and disadvantaged areas, who are currently much less likely than students from urban and wealthy areas to go on to higher education. 





Students from rural, regional and disadvantaged areas are more likely to return to practice in these areas. As we have stated in our previous submission, maldistribution of GPs in Australia is a significant problem.





The Greens’ alternative





The Greens have a different vision for Australia’s public health system. We regard access to health care as a human right. We believe all Australians have a stake in a strong public system and we advocate measures that build on this.





The Greens support an increase in the patient rebate of $5 across the board, as we have done since April, and further financial assistance to help doctors who bulk bill. 





We should be increasing our focus and spending on preventative health care, which currently accounts for around two per cent of government health care spending. One way to do this is for the Commonwealth and state governments to invest more in community health centres where salaried doctors can practice with other health professionals. 





We commend to the committee’s attention the North Richmond Community Health Centre, which provides a good model. The centre employs six GPs, most of them part-time, nurses, social workers, youth and health promotions officers, and it runs a dental scheme and drug and alcohol program.





Its services are free of charge. It works in a culturally diverse community, and is located on site of Victoria’s largest public housing estate. The focus is on preventative care, holistic medicine that includes addressing the social determinants of health, and health professionals supporting each other. 





The only commonwealth funding is via the patient rebate for MBS services, while other funding comes from the state and local governments.





There are a few similar services in other parts of Melbourne but this is the kind of model we should be trialling across the country, especially in areas with no bulk billing GPs or very low levels.





This model could also be particularly attractive in rural and regional areas – providing professional support and reducing the costs of establishing and maintaining a private practice. This sort of model could also attract doctors who work part-time.





The Australian Greens would be pleased to appear before the committee at a public hearing, to discuss the matters raised in this submission in more detail.





Yours sincerely








Valerie Kay


Australian Greens National Health policy coordinator








